
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

March 7, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:08 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
A) Proclamation: In Honor of retiring Library Director Judy Bell.  The Proclamation was read by Town Councilor White. A great retirement party was held for Judy on Friday, February 25th.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt the Proclamation in Honor of retiring Library Director Judy Bell. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) 1), B), D) 1), E) 1) and 3).   
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following: 
A)
Adoption of Council minutes:

2)
February 22, 2011 (executive session)

B)
Bills and Payroll

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (01/19/2011)

2)
Jamestown Harbor Commission (12/08/2011)


3)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (12/08/2010)

4)
Jamestown Planning Commission (01/19/2011)

5)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (02/02/2011)

6)
Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee (01/18/2011)

7)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (11/16/2010)

D)
CRMC Notices:


2)
Notice: Proposed changes to CRMC Rules and Regulations, public 


hearing
 04/12/2011  

E)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 

2)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of Senate Bill S0063 and  


House Bill H5187 validating and ratifying amendments to the Home Rule


Charter

 F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A)       Town Council Minutes
1) February 22, 2011 (regular meeting). Councilor Murphy referenced Page 20 of 25.  The additional cost for a concrete slab should be added to Option 2 and Option 3.  

B) Bills and Payroll. Councilor Murphy referenced Account 70920.527 Incidentals and Emergencies. The ICMA Police Study is listed for payment but the study has not been completed.  Town Administrator Keiser informed Council members this is the first payment due, as the draft study arrived today. The final study should be here next week. 
D)
CRMC Notices

1)
Notice: Application of Mark Goerner, Howland Avenue, Jamestown for a 4.8 acre lease for oyster aquaculture on the west side of Conanicut Island north of Dutch Harbor.  Councilor Winsor asked if a copy of the notice was forwarded to the Conservation Commission. She was informed yes.   
E)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 

1)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of proposed legislation by the Board of Elections to amend RIGL §17-11-1 Division of towns and representative districts into voting districts

3)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of proposed legislation by the Board of Elections to establish statewide opening and closing times for polling locations

Councilor Winsor referenced the proposed legislation regarding elections. Town Administrator Keiser stated Resolutions are being prepared and will appear on the next agenda.    

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1), B), D) 1), and E) 1) and 3). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation (Public Safety Services)  

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator’s Report

1)
Energy Efficiency Grant. Town Administrator Keiser reported WCRPC consultant NORESCO initiated an energy audit in Jamestown schools and municipal buildings.  Town Engineer Michael Gray commented all audits, except for the golf course building, were completed and we are waiting for final reports.   
2)
Police Chief Search. Town Administrator Keiser reported the advertisement went out one week ago (projo.com), and fifteen resumes have been received to date. The ad does not have a submission deadline and states “open until filled.”  The Search Committee will begin screening applications in about three weeks. 
3)   
Downtown Improvement Project Schedule. Town Administrator Keiser reported construction on the long-awaited project will begin next Monday. Town Engineer Michael Gray and Town Planner Lisa Bryer are working with Catalano Construction.    Half of the project will be done in the Spring and half will be done in the Fall.  There are six trees that need to be removed, which will begin next week. Our Arborist and Tree Committee have approved the tree removal.  
4)
Education Commissioner Deborah Gist:  Rescheduled Forum. Town Councilor Michael White, Liaison to the Jamestown School Department, reported the forum originally scheduled for March 8th was rescheduled to April 11th due to Governor Chafee’s budget address. The forum will be held in the Town Council Chambers from 6:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m., and more information is available on the School Department website.    

5)     Seawall Repairs. Town Administrator Keiser reported the original cost estimate to reconstruct the seawall was $150,000. Town Engineer Michael Gray met with the consultant engineer from the RT Group to review options.  The wall can be repaired using in-house Public Works employees for less than $10,000, which should last up to 10 years, or a new wall can be built for $150,000. This will be reviewed at the next regular meeting.      

B) Town Council Liaison Reports.
Conservation Commission.  Councilor Winsor stated the Harbor Ordinance revision will be discussed tomorrow evening at the Conservation Commission meeting.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A) Communications
1)
Memorandum of RIDEM re: Rhode Island Cesspool Act of 2007 and notice of cesspool phase-out to property owners

2)
Letter of Pepsi Beverages Company re: P.S.S.T. Program and application 

3)
Letter of Karen Augieri Benson re: Ft. Getty Pavilion 

4)
Letter of City of Newport re: Invitation to Town Council Members to march in the 55th Annual St. Patrick’s Day Parade (03/12/2011)

5)
Letter of Jamestown Housing Authority Chair Ernest Anthony, Jr. re: Invitation to Town Council President or designated representative to swear-in Housing Authority officers 03/31/2011. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept Communications 1), 2), 3), 4) and 5).  
Discussion. Councilor Winsor referenced Communication #3 which recommended the Council not be in a hurry with regards to the Ft. Getty Pavilion.    
Back to motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None.
XII. OPEN FORUM

A)        Scheduled request to address.  None.

B)
Non-scheduled request to address.  
Bill Munger. Cole Street. Mr. Munger asked if the seawall was covered under the Town’s insurance policy and whether it is the Town’s wall or the State’s wall. Town Administrator Keiser stated the seawall is the Town’s seawall and it is not covered by the Town’s insurance policy.  
XIII. APPOINTMENTS, RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Board of Canvassers Member, for the six-year term to 03/07/2017 
Republican appointment; if favorable reappoint
1) Letter recommending reappointment of Linda Warner from the Jamestown Republican Town Committee
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reappoint Linda Warner to the Board of Canvassers for the six-year term to 03/07/2017. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Board of Canvassers Alternate, for the six-year term to 03/07/2017


Republican appointment; if favorable reappoint

            1)       Letter recommending reappointment of Gary Girard from the Jamestown 
Republican Town Committee 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reappoint Gary Girard to the Board of Canvassers for the six-year term to 03/07/2017. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Town Hall Video:  Request for Proposals. Council Vice President Bowen stated he has been working with Town Administrator Keiser on the RFP and it is not ready and  will be ready for the March 21st meeting. All Council members are in favor of continuing this to the March 21, 2011 meeting agenda.    
B) Wind Turbine Project Planning and Funding. Town Administrator Keiser attended the WCRPC function last Thursday with other Town Councils from the southern RI area.  Ken Payne, Director of the State Office of Energy Resources, spoke regarding the ARRA funds and the March 2012 deadline for renewable energy projects. Jamestown is still in the planning stages. The Town received a favorable review from the RI Airport Corporation as a result of the report submitted by the aerospace consultant hired last September, and concluded that the 400 foot height limit is more realistic than the 200 foot height limit proposed by the FAA. The RI Airport Corporation will work on our behalf with the FAA, and it looks positive that we will see a height limitation revision. We can now move forward with the National Grid interconnection study. Senator Paiva-Weed and Representative Ruggiero have been asked to assist us in expediting this. We will also submit a request to the RI Economic Development Corporation for the $500,000 renewable energy surcharge money in addition to ARRA funding.      
C) Renewable Energy – Challenge to Net Metering Rate. Town Administrator Keiser reported on the challenge raised by Benjamin Riggs to the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) regarding the net metering law. His claim alleges it is damaging to rate payers as National Grid purchases the power generated by the Portsmouth wind turbine at a retail rate. The primary element of the challenge is that the project is not a net metering project because it is in front of the meter and no power is being directly provided to municipal or school facilities, as determined by FERC. Several communities and the WCRPC are submitting briefs to the PUC for consideration, and a local attorney has been hired to serve as Intervener. Town Administrator Keiser commented we are better served by having Solicitor Ruggiero represent the Town and submit a brief on our behalf.
Solicitor Ruggiero reported Charlestown (who he also represents as Town Solicitor) is erecting a municipal wind generating facility and would be adversely affected by this challenge if successful. Jamestown’s interests needs to be protected. Portsmouth’s facility may be grandfathered in, as it was inappropriately characterized as a net metering project under the law. Financial decisions were made based on Portsmouth’s status, and any new facilities will have a significant adverse financial position if the challenge is successful.  The General Assembly is considering exempting municipal facilities from this provision in the law and allowing the retail rate. Solicitor Ruggiero reported he will be acting as Intervener for Charlestown and can represent both towns, as they have a similar interest.  Council Vice President Bowen reported Jamestown is safe with the current net metering bill as our turbine (proposed for Taylor Point) can be put behind the meter. Lengthy discussion continued. The cost for the Intervener would be $2,000 to $3,000, split between the two towns.
Discussion ensued regarding adoption of a Resolution in opposition to the Petition filed with the PUC and authorizing Solicitor Ruggiero to act as Intervener in the proceedings.  The April 7th public hearing and March 23rd deadline for written submissions was referenced.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to place a Resolution on the March 21, 2011 Agenda in opposition to the petition on net metering before the PUC filed by Benjamin Riggs. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor abstains. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to authorize Solicitor Ruggiero to act as Intervener in the PUC proceedings on behalf of the Town of Jamestown.  

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor would prefer to vote on this at the March 21st meeting.    

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes. Ellen Winsor votes no. Motion carries by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Discussion ensued regarding the proposed wind turbine for Taylor Point. There will be three scaled wind turbines presented to National Grid for their consideration.    

D) Proposed FY2011-2012 Harbor Budget. Council President Schnack outlined the rules of procedure for this agenda item and public comment. Town Administrator Keiser attended the Harbor Commission Meeting on Tuesday, March 1st scheduled to address budget issues and establish permit fees by the March 15th deadline. Mr. Keiser referenced the question of whether the meeting was properly posted and stated this is an area to be addressed by the Attorney General’s office. However, this is a moot point, as the Harbor Commission adopted a budget and mooring permit fee schedule, including fee increases, for FY 2011-2012 at the December 8th meeting. Minor revisions were discussed at the March 1st meeting, but they did not have a material impact on the recommended budget.  The Minutes of December 8th were approved at the February 9th meeting. All procedural steps were followed for adoption of a valid budget for submittal to and consideration by the Town Council.  
Mr. Keiser’s memo dated today to Town Council members addressed the proposed 2011-2012 Harbor Budget and his recommended budget, both based on the existing ordinance.  Principal budget drivers are administrative support chargeback and maintenance of floating docks. Mr. Keiser indicated the Town has been charging back a nominal sum for administrative and engineering resources and staff time for harbor activities ($2,500).  After review with Finance Director Collins it was revealed the $2,500 fee charged is not close to the value of services provided. The recommended charge back is $15,000. Cost accounting analysis for Town services revealed the following was expended on harbor related duties: 
· 40 hours of Town Engineer’s time,  

· Finance Director paying bills/performing accounting functions daily/weekly  
· Annual audit work and expenses 
· DPW crews perform repair work
· Ramon Ibarlucea built floating docks at East Ferry (constructed at Highway Barn)

· 24 hours of Town Administrator’s time 

The $15,000 chargeback recognizes the value of these services.  
For FY 2011-2012 $35,000 is budgeted for maintenance of the floating docks. In FY 2009-2010 the audit revealed $38,993 was expended for such expenses.  There was reference to whether expenses for repairs and improvements should be on the capital or operating side. The Town Revised Budget of $210,806 requires a 24% increase in mooring fees and a 5% increase in outhaul and beach permit fees. The resulting rate changes are:

        
Fee




Current


Proposed
Mooring Permit:   Resident
 
  
    $3.35


       $4.15



      Non-resident
                $6.70


       $8.30


      Commercial

    $6.70


       $8.30


      Club

         $1,000.00


$1,240.00

Outhaul:                Recreation
                        $480.00


   $500.00



      Commercial
            $420.00


   $430.00

The Harbor Commission recommended a 25% increase in mooring fees. With 10% dedicated to infrastructure, $21,081 would be allocated in FY2011-2012, up from $16,820.  
The Comparative Mooring Fee chart, based on an average 32 ft. vessel, was referenced.   The average resident mooring fee is $107.20 and with a 24% increase, would be $132.80, an increase of $25.60, or third lowest mooring fee on the bay. The average non-resident and commercial fee is $214.40, and would go up to $265.60, an increase of $51.20, which puts our fees in the middle of the pack.  
Councilor Winsor commented she does not feel Town Administrator Keiser’s figures are accurate, she believes there are a lot of errors, and the numbers do not add up. Councilor Winsor does not think the figures for the different harbors or the Operating Revenues are accurate. Councilor Winsor offered to email the figures she has an issue with.  

Council Vice President Bowen asked if the beach permit, wait list and outhaul fees are the only ones modified. Town Administrator Keiser stated yes.    
Councilor Winsor referenced the Fort Getty Pier Inspection under Infrastructure Expenses and the study completed several years ago that may affect the $20,000 fee listed. The West Ferry Wharf Repairs of $41,000 may be too high. These figures were presented as part of the Harbor Commission’s approved budget. Councilor Winsor asked what we are actually dealing with. Council President Schnack referenced the Town Administrator’s memo and proposed Town Administrator’s revised budget, which the Council will address. Councilor Winsor referenced Financial Management and the Town’s use of an online mooring service. She questioned whether part of that management fee could be redundant, and stated we don’t need another redundant fee.  

Audience comments.

Pat Bolger.  Fore Royal Court.  Mr. Bolger stated he has followed all Town Council and Harbor Commission meetings and has a concern that we are rushing to adopt new rates by the March 15th date. When the ordinance was adopted in 2004, the Town was on a different fiscal year. He thinks the Council could take a little more time to consider the budget. The Town Administrator’s revised budget has not been reviewed by the Harbor Commission, was developed after the last Harbor Commission budget workshop, and differs significantly in structure. He does not feel that either budget follows the ordinance as it relates to fees.  He asked the Town Council to take a slower review of both budgets and clarify with the Solicitor the rules to be followed.  Both versions have errors, and we can work together as a team to correct the problems.  
Town Administrator Keiser referenced the Other Lease Revenue in the existing ordinance and that outhaul users sign a one year lease annually, which is considered lease revenue.   This is approximately $20,900 going into the Operating Fund.  To remove it and place it under Infrastructure would produce a higher rate of increase for mooring fees.  Discussion followed on the interpretation of whether this is under the new or old ordinance. Solicitor Ruggiero stated he does not have an opinion on that. Councilor Murphy questioned past practices. Mr. deAngeli stated this is a continuation of past practices, with no change. The ordinance does not define fees, it defines how they are set.    

Town Administrator Keiser stated the existing ordinance refers to revenue as “All revenues from harbor operations, including but not limited to, mooring fees and harbor management fines, shall be held in a segregated harbor management account maintained by the town finance department...and managed by the town administrator’s office,” which gives the Town Administrator flexibility in the budget process, which has been the tradition. Mike deAngeli agrees.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated the ordinance is clear, rates must be set by March 15th. This is based on seasonal moorings activities, not the fiscal year.  Pat Bolger commented the fees adopted tonight will apply to next year’s moorings, but will be applied to this year’s budget, as fees are paid in May and the budget runs to June 30th.  He is informed the fees will apply to next year’s budget.  
Bill Munger.  Cole Street. Mr. Munger stated he has been in Jamestown a long time, we have good government here, and many volunteers make it a great place.  He appreciates openness, honesty, transparency in government, published agendas with clarity, and meetings with open and honest debate. We need to find a common ground and work until fairness is reached for all parties. He feels we have lost some of this over the last few weeks, and it is weighing heavy on this side of the bench (commercial operators). He feels the budget process is a moving target, most line items are fat, and surpluses evaporate. The Town Administrator’s administrative fees were referenced, and he doesn’t know what Public Works and Engineering have to do with mooring fees. In hid opinion the $15,000 line item is double billing. He referenced dock maintenance and other fees previously $12,000 and are now $35,000, which he considers terribly fat. Comparisons of mooring fees have no backup information.  He referenced other services provided by  various communities not provided by Jamestown, the fees they charge compared to Jamestown’s fees, and the services previously provided by Jamestown. He feels Jamestown’s fees categorized as third from the bottom is not a proper comparison, the marine industry has been hit hard by the recession, and information provided this evening is filled with inaccuracies and is not transparent. Lengthy rendition continued.     
Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue.  Mr. Scott commented on administrative expenses and the ratio of administrative overhead. Town Administrator Keiser commented this is a ratio of 8%, which is very low. Mr. Scott questioned the administrative fees charged back to the Harbor budget ($15,000) for the Town Engineer, Finance Director, Public Works, Town Administrator and other town staff. Town Administrator Keiser and Council President Schnack stated in prior year’s this was greatly understated ($2,500), and the analysis performed proves this. The fee proposed in the budget is not too high.       

Blake Dickinson. Mt. Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson commented on the budget and ordinance revisions. Council President Schnack stated it did not matter what was discussed at the last Harbor Commission meeting, this budget vote would take place no matter what transpired at the March 1st meeting. Council Vice President Bowen remarked this budget was approved in December by the Harbor Commission.

Mike deAngeli. Intrepid Lane. Mr. deAngeli referenced the March 1st meeting and stated it was a two-hour meeting and the Harbor Commission listened to everyone who wished to speak. He supports the administrative fee charged back to the Harbor Budget. Mr. deAngeli stated the other communities’ fees do not apply to Jamestown and it is not a fair comparison. The fee increases proposed are not unreasonable. Mr. deAngeli referenced the rebuilding of the touch-and-go.  The budget proposed is fair, and he urges passage. 
Steve DeVoe.  Clinton Avenue. Jamestown Boatyard.  Mr. DeVoe commented it was his interpretation that we didn’t need a budget to adopt fees, and the budget could be adopted later.  This budget is being proposed with the assumption that the expense side justifies a 24% increase in fees.  What we are really doing is raising our fees to be in line with other communities, and then determine where the money will be spent.  He would like a clarification of what is being done.  

Bill Munger.  Mr. Munger heard the Fort Getty dock is falling apart and needs repair and referenced the survey done twelve years ago. Mr. Munger urged using the old survey as a baseline.  He also commented on the consulting engineer and his preference to use our Town Engineer, who does a fine job for the Town.

Susan Little. North Main Road.  Ms. Little stated the Ft. Getty dock is not in this budget.   

Councilor Murphy stated his concern for Mr. Munger’s accusation of a lack of openness and transparency.  There have been open meetings, the budget was available, and the Town has been open and transparent during the process. Budget expenses are well documented, and we are in a dilemma. Harbor Management met in December and the budget and fees were set.  He feels there are items that are missing on the capital side, beginning with Ft. Getty, and the budget is understated. In addition, there is no Reserve Fund. A reference was made to the fire boat service with all of fees charged to the Fire Department and nothing to Harbor, which is a similar example. Harbor has spent a lot of time on this budget, and it is must be adopted by March 15th for billing purposes.  

Council Vice President Bowen thanked Harbor for their efforts. They spent at least three years on Ordinance and Plan revisions. He disagreed that we are leaning towards a market based assessment. We can’t plan out the next storm or hurricane, but the budget as proposed is reasonable. It is less than proposed by Harbor in December. He approves of  the budget as proposed and amended by the Town Administrator.    

Ellen Winsor. Councilor Winsor thinks the administration failed to provide a five-year capital plan to the Harbor Commission. The Administration failed to provide a split of responsibility of what is town property, what is harbor property and what is a joint responsibility financially. She thinks the administration got too involved in an old approach of 10% into infrastructure vs. 50/50/50. A lot of what should have happened was not properly addressed from an administrative standpoint. You can’t make business decisions. If we let the message get out that we do not present proper expense information to businesses, I don’t know what businesses are going to come here. Town Administrator Keiser stated he takes issue with her statements.  Council President Schnack and Councilor Murphy call for a point of order. Councilor Winsor stated she feels the people’s will was circumvented by the public hearing and the mooring fees are inaccurate. Mr. Keiser disagreed stating only one item was in error. Councilor Winsor referenced the capital budget from Bristol and stated our Town has not discussed this properly and did not provide proper information to make a decision like Bristol did. At the last meeting there was no knowledge of an extra budget meeting for Harbor, and she feels this is disingenuous to the process. We have this chaos in the Town at this time because we are not up front. There is a will to be otherwise, and she doesn’t understand it. Councilor Winsor commented the 10%, 24%, or 50/50/50 includes the budget. We are still coming down to a budget one way or another. She feels the Harbor agenda was insufficient to declare what happened; there is something going on here that is not transparent, and the Attorney General should look into the last meeting. As far as the March 15th date for setting Harbor fees, we are not taking into consideration all the facts that can be applied to the issue.  

Council President Schnack stated the 10% is from the current ordinance, and he has no idea what she is talking about with the 50/50/50. As far as the five-year capital plan, it wasn’t the Town Administrator’s responsibility to provide it to the Harbor Commission - the Harbor Commission has the responsibility to provide that to the Town - and she is way off base. 

Councilor White stated every year in March we wonder when we will pass the budget or set mooring rates. The last increase was three years ago. He expressed concern with numbers being inconsistent on the comparative mooring fees. However, he noticed Newport was out of whack, and they are the highest, which is understandable. It is sad when we realize expenses should have been raised in increments all along. The draft Asset Management Plan was referenced which identifies what we consider infrastructure and Harbor concerns. When this is finished, we will have identified what we are going to pay for with the Harbor Commission fees. We don’t want to price ourselves out of the market, but it is important we do something. Our Solicitor determined if the Ordinance specifies a budget deadline of March 15th, we must do it, and he doesn’t see whole lot of difference between the two budgets. No one complained the last two years when there were no fee increases, but because an increase is proposed for mooring fees, people are here. This is the same type of budget as last year. There should be a mooring rate increase, and it is important to decide what we are going to do.  
Councilor Murphy commented it is not appropriate to attack a commission of volunteers, who don’t get paid, from the Council table, nor should our Town Administrator be attacked during the meeting. Regarding fees, the Harbor Commission has been working on this for a long time, and he is here to support them.

Council President Schnack reported the budget submitted by the Harbor Commission in December was based on a revised ordinance. The Council didn’t pass a revised ordinance; therefore, we cannot pass a budget based on a revised ordinance.  He relies on the Town Administrator’s judgment, and he has done an excellent job in developing budgets and reviewing line items to determine what items should stay, be reduced or eliminated. His presenting us with a budget based on the current ordinance is appropriate, as we have to pass a budget by March 15th, and there is nothing extravagant in this budget. The comparative analysis of mooring fees was done to show that Jamestown’s rates are pretty low in comparison to others, and even if they are raised, will still be low.  As a mooring holder he will be directly affected by a fee increase in the amount of $19.20, which he stated he can afford. The Ordinance needs some work, the Harbor Commission was asked to do that, and hopefully it will be done soon, so that we don’t have this discussion next year. This budget is not a great departure from last year except for the adjusting the Administrative Fees the Town puts into the moorings. Is it fair to charge the taxpayers more for the moorings? One group will say yes, one group will say no.  We live on an island, everyone enjoys the coastline and the infrastructure we have, and we all have to pay something for it. He applauds the Harbor Commission; they have taken a beating from the Council and the public. He is ready to approve the budget and mooring fees as presented by the Town Administrator.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Harbor Budget for 2011-2012 as revised by Town Administrator Keiser.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion carries by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
E) Mooring Permit Fees

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve and set the harbor mooring fees as follows:  Resident Mooring Fees at $4.15 per foot; Non-resident and Commercial Mooring Fees at $8.30 per foot; Club mooring fees at   $1,240.00 per each; Recreational Outhauls at $500.00 per each; Commercial Outhauls at $430.00 per each; and a 5% increase in the Beach Permit Fee.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.    

F) Harbor Management Plan and Ordinance.  Council Vice President Bowen reported the Plan and Ordinance are back in the hands of the Harbor Commission.  The Harbor Commission is working on this, will be meeting again this week, and this should be back before the Council soon.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Workshop:  Award of Bid for Consultant Services.  Town Administrator Keiser commented copies of the three proposals on the short list (5 in total) are before the Council. One consultant, Urban Design Group, did not respond to the request for an interview. Two consultants were interviewed, and it is recommended the bid for consultant services be awarded to Landworks, the preferred choice of the selection committee based on the services outlined in the RFP, experience, and familiarity with Jamestown. The firm bid $12,000 and was asked to produce the same service for $10,000, and they agreed.  

Art Christman. Windsor Avenue. Mr. Christmas stated he can’t understand why we have to have consultants all the time. Can’t the Council make a decision?  
Council President Schnack commented Fort Getty is our biggest piece of undeveloped recreational property.  A previous study and Master Plan were never implemented. This Council made a commitment to move forward with an open process with no single special interest group steering this, trying to balance everyone’s wants and desires. An outside, impartial consultant is the best way to achieve this. For $10,000 to get us on our way to a plan we can all agree on, so that we can all enjoy that facility, is money well spent. Once the process is complete, we will have the information needed to make a decision, move forward and develop a budget for what is needed at Fort Getty.  
Councilor Winsor commented when the RFP was initially discussed, she asked that the firm hired give proof of income generation, as she wants to be sure that whatever is recommended at Fort Getty can return a revenue stream. Town Administrator Keiser commented this was a key part of the interview process, and the recommended consultant demonstrated the most knowledge, experience and understanding of performing the economic analysis and understood what we are looking for. The other firms’ qualifications were discussed.  

Councilor Murphy expressed his concerns and stated this project should move forward in a short time and the schedule outlined in the RFP adhered to. Council President Schnack agreed with his sentiments. Council Vice President Bowen stated his understanding of why Mr. Christman feels the way he does. Sometimes there are different points of view on an important issue, and we need outside opinions. There have been two Fort Getty Commissions, and a Master Plan was developed and accepted, but never implemented. We have to make decisions, and this process is geared towards the Council making decisions on what is the best course of action for Fort Getty and the Town of Jamestown.  
Council President Schnack stated what we want to do is develop a plan, put it together, and maintain Fort Getty so that it doesn’t fall into disrepair. The proposal will look at all the options and provide us with a cost benefit analysis.    

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to award the contract for facilitating the Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation discussion to Landworks from Worcester, Massachusetts in the amount of $10,000.                                      
Discussion.  The Council wants this fast tracked, with no delays. We want the ability to make decisions in a short period of time. The consultants received the prior Master Plan as part of the bid specs.  

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:26 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:10 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn the meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:27 p.m.         
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